
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

July 29, 2020
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel, at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, July 29, 2020, via teleconference. The meeting was conducted by teleconference due to the COVID-19 pandemic, and restrictions imposed by Governor Wolf and the Secretary of Health as a consequence thereof.  
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Also attending were: Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), David Spaulding (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Tom Peiffer (Deputy Director, Finance & Administration), Scott Miller (Deputy Director of Advertising & PR), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety),   and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:
Karen Deklinski, Perfectly Pennsylvania:   Ms. Deklinski said she is the owner of Perfectly Pennsylvania and is requesting a temporary suspension of hours of operation.  She said her lease requires a 4:30 a.m. opening until thirty minutes prior to the last flight.  However, due to staff shortages and extremely low sales, she is requesting a temporary close time of 7:00 p.m. or 7:30 p.m.  Her total sales in 2019 were approximately $449,000.  This represented more than 33,000 individuals and about 90 sales a day.  Of those 90 sales per day, 89 of them are before 8:00 p.m.  Prior to COVID, Perfectly Pennsylvania was very profitable, and they were able to absorb this loss during the late hours.  However, staying open now makes them continually operate in a deficit.  She said Perfectly Pennsylvania is unique in that there is no corporation behind their name, and they do not offer food or coffee.  The temporary closure she is requesting should have little to no impact on the passengers.  Ms. Deklinski said she could not define “temporary suspension of hours”.  She thanked the Board for their consideration of the temporary suspension of operation hours.   Mr. Edwards commented that Ms. Deklinski has been a great tenant for 16 years.  She did request a reduction in Perfectly Pennsylvania’s hours and he denied the request in writing.  The reason for the denial is that the Board approved the concession agreement with the Airport Authority and felt that he could not reduce her hours without Board consent.  He was also concerned that a reduction in hours of one concessionaire would lead us to consider a reduction in hours for other concessionaires.  Discussion ensued.  
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve one Consent Calendar item, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the June 24, 2020 Board Meeting 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the Consent Calendar item.   The motion was seconded by Dr. Van Newkirk and was unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote. 
Executive Committee:  

a)
Advocacy Group Selection:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to approve the selection of Buchanan, Ingersoll & Rooney, PC to provide Advocacy Services for SARAA.  This authorization is for the selection only.  The term and fee will be negotiated after the selection and brought to the Board at a later date.  In early 2020, SARAA released a Request for Proposals (RFP) for these services with a response date of February 28, 2020.  Nine firms responded to the RFP.  A team consisting of Mr. Helsel, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Libhart, Mr. Edwards and Mr. Stevens reviewed the proposals and narrowed the list to five firms.  These five firms were interviewed via videoconference in June 2020.  Based on the overall impression from the proposals and the interview, the review team recommends the selection of Buchanan, Ingersoll & Rooney to the full Board.  Funding for Advocacy Services was removed from the 2020 SARAA budget when it was revised to account for the effects of the pandemic.  SARAA will not engage the selected consultant until it is financially feasible and at the direction of the SARAA Board.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Leonard that the Board approve the selection of Buchanan, Ingersoll & Rooney, PC to provide Advocacy Services for SARAA.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite.  Seven members voted for the motion and six members voted against the motion.  Mr. Anderson, Mr. Bashore, Mr. Geistwhite, Mr. Hume, Mr. Leonard, Mr. Rodgers, and Mr. Tate voted for the motion.  Mr. Enterline, Mr. Gross, Mr. Helsel, Mr. Libhart, Ms. Van Newkirk and Ms. Wright voted against the motion.  Dr. Chotiner did not cast a vote due to technical difficulties with his computer using the Zoom platform.  
Mr. Winfield stated that pursuant to the SARAA Bylaws, a majority of the Directors present at the meeting is needed in order for the motion to pass.  There were only seven “yes” votes which does not constitute a majority of the Directors present.  Mr. Winfield stated that the Board could “reopen” the vote to permit Dr. Chotiner to cast a vote but would need a motion to do so.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart to reopen the advocacy vote to permit Dr. Chotiner to cast his vote.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

Advocacy Group Vote (reopened):  Dr. Chotiner voted “No” to the Advocacy Group selection.  This resulted in seven “yes” votes and seven “No” votes.  Since this is not a majority vote of the Directors present, the motions did not pass.


b)
Notice of Intent to Amend Bylaws:  Mr. Edwards said that per Section 6.2 of the SARAA Bylaws, written notice of the intent to alter, amend or repeal the Bylaws was given to each Director no later than today’s meeting, consistent with the requirement set forth in the Bylaws, for the Notice provides that action is intended to be taken at the August 26, 2020 Board meeting to alter, amend or repeal Section 3.7 to the SARAA Bylaws.  Notification of Intent to revise Section 3.7 of the SARAA Bylaws is hereby given to be voted on by the Board at the August 26, 2020 Board meeting.  A redlined copy of the proposed changes to the Bylaws was attached to the Board paper.  No motion is needed for this item.
Airport Operations:

a)
Trash & Recycling Services Contract, HIA:  Mr. Edwards stated that this is to approve the award of a five-year contract with three (3) one-year options to Republic Services in an amount of $46,371 per year, or $231,855 total for trash and recycling disposal services at HIA.  Waste Management of Camp Hill is the contractor whose agreement ends on August 31, 2020.  The contract was placed for bid with a bid opening date of July 1, 2020.  Four vendors submitted bid proposals. Initially, Waste Management appeared to be the low bidder, but a mathematical error forced them to request a withdrawal of their bid.  Republic Services was the low bidder.  This contract is entirely paid by airport operating funds.      
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that he Board approve the award of a five-year contract with three (3) one-year options to Republic Services of York, PA in an amount of $46,371.00 per year, or a total five-year contract of $231,855 for trash and recycling disposal services at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the agreement.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  

b)
Cargo Apron, Soil Sampling for PFAS, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Urban Engineers in an amount not-to-exceed $21,730 to provide soil sampling and laboratory analysis for the Cargo Apron Expansion project at HIA.  SARAA’s fiscal year 2021 Airport Capital Improvement program includes funding for a project to award the first construction contract for the cargo apron expansion project.  Currently, SARAA is in the process of permitting and preparing the cargo apron project for bidding.  Before actual construction of the cargo apron begins, the soils in the area should be sampled to identify any PFAS that will require remediation.  Urban Engineers has submitted a proposal to take seven soil samples and analyze them for the six EPA unregulated drinking water PFAS compounds.  The cost of this sampling will be considered eligible for reimbursement and can be included in the FY21 grant application for the initial phase of construction.
Motion:   A motion was made by Mr. Enterline that the Board award a contract to Urban Engineers of Philadelphia, Pennsylvania, in an amount not-to-exceed $21,730 to provide soil sampling and laboratory analysis for the Cargo Apron Expansion project at HIA, and authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign any contract, grant and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Ms. Wright and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote. 

c)
Consent to Civil Penalty, HIA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to negotiate the terms of DEP’s proposed Consent Assessment of Civil Penalty, approve any final terms reached, and execute any related documents.  On February16, 2018, a Notice of Violation was issued to SARAA for allegedly discharging inadequately treated wastewater to the Post Run Waters of the Commonwealth in violation of The Clean Streams Law.  On January 22, 2018, the Chemical Biological Oxygen Demand exceeded the permit limitation at which time the DEP was notified. DEP conducted an inspection of the plant on January 25, 2018 and issued the violation on February 16, 2020 in the amount of $6,722.  Funding for any assessed civil penalty would be charged to the 2020 Maintenance and Operations budget for the Water and Wastewater Department.  Mr. Winfield emphasized that this is not to approve the penalty, but to authorize Mr. Edwards to negotiate a resolution with DEP. 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Tate that the Board authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to negotiate the terms of DEP’s proposed Consent Assessment of Civil Penalty, approve any final terms reached, and execute any related documents.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Chotiner and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote. 

d)
Rehabilitate Taxiways, Phase 1 (Design & Bid), CXY:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Airport Design Consultants, Inc. (ADCI) in an amount not-to-exceed $103,550 to provide design and bid phase services for the project to Rehabilitate Taxiways at Capital City Executive Airport.  In 2018 SARAA conducted a pavement evaluation study at CXY.  The findings in the report identified Taxiways B, C, D, J, L and the East Run-Up Pad to be in poor condition and needing rehabilitation.  During he winter of 2020, SARAA issued a Request for Qualifications/Technical Proposal asking for engineering firms to provide design, bidding, and construction phase services for the Rehabilitate Taxiways Project at CXY.  Eight firms submitted RFQ/TP’s on March 9, 2020.  These proposals were evaluated by the selection committee of three staff members and rank ordered.  The committee selected ADCI as the best qualified consultant.  ADCI will be responsible to provide design documents and bid phase services to restore or extend the usable life for taxiway pavements at CXY.  The work is funded by an FAA grant.  The FAA will provide 100% of the cost of the services.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Gross that the Board award a contract to Airport Design Consultants, Inc. (ADCI) of Ellicott City, MD in an amount not-to-exceed $103,550, without written authorization, to provide design and bid phase services for the project to Rehabilitate Taxiways at Capital City Executive Airport (CXY), and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Rodgers and approved with a Roll Call Vote.  Mr. Hume recused himself from this vote. 

e)
Equipment Storage Building, Phase 1 (Design & Bid), FCRA:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to award a contract to Johnson Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) in an amount not-to-exceed $99,789.17, without written authorization, to provide design and bid phase services to construct a Snow Removal Equipment (SRE) Storage Building at Franklin County Regional Airport (FCRA).  In the winter of 2017/2018, the fabric building storing SARAA’s snow removal equipment at FCRA was damaged and could not be repaired.  SARAA added a project to the Airport Capital Improvement Plan for fiscal years 2020 and 2021 to construct a new 1,500 square foot storage building.  The work is funded by an FAA grant.  The FAA will provide 100% of the cost of the services.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Tate that the Board award a contract to Johnson Mirmiran & Thompson (JMT) of Philadelphia, PA in an amount not-to-exceed $99,789.17, without written authorization, to provide design and bid phase services to construct a Snow Removal Equipment (SRE) Storage Building at Franklin County Regional Airport (FCRA), and to authorize the Executive Director or Deputy Executive Director to sign the contract and related documents.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Van Newkirk and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  
Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through June):   Mr. Edwards reported that Total Operating Revenues are underbudget by 30.3%, or $4.7 million YTD.  Total Operating Expenses are down $17.8%, or $1.8 million YTD.  This resulted in part from the all-staff furloughs which started in May, resulting in personnel savings of 11% or $152,000 underbudget.  If benefit costs are included, personnel costs are $187,000 underbudget.  Personnel Costs YTD were $3 million vs. the budgeted amount of $3.2 million.  Employee Benefits & Costs YTD are $1,002 million, vs. the budgeted amount of $1,072 million.  The Parking Operation Expense YTD is $717,000 vs. the budgeted amount of $1,087 million, resulting in a savings of $370,000.  Total Airline Revenues YTD were $5.2 million vs. the budgeted amount of $5.9 million, down 11% YTD.  The Parking Revenues YTD were $2.2 million vs. the budgeted amount of $4,9 million, or down 55%.  June Rents YTD are $1.5 million vs. the budgeted amount of $1.483 million, up 3.8%.  YTD Total Operating Revenues are $10.8 million vs. the budgeted amount of $15.5 million, down 30%.  Net Operating Revenue YTD was $2.6 million, down 52.5%.  The CARES Act Grant Funds received was $3.3 million.  The variance to budget is $1,535,197. The bond coverage ratio is .91, compared to the requirement of 1.25.  On the Sales & Revenue Summary Report, there is a 51% decline in enplaned passengers YTD.  Total Food, News & Gift Gross Sales is down almost 51.35% YTD.  Rental Car Sales were down 48.5%.  Total Variable Revenue is down 44.33% YTD.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Report, in the 60 to 89 days, the only significant number is with Allegiant and United Airlines.  There is a credit in the 90-day category.     
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following:  
Rehabilitate Flood Dike, HIA:   The contractor has completed restoration of approximately 13,000 feet of toe road on the riverside of the dike.  The contractor is now working to prepare dike slopes for installation of the concrete block mats.  Delivery of the mats is expected to begin during the first week of August.  Work will continue through 2020 and 2021.
Airport Drive, HIA:  SARAA’s construction manager is in the process of scheduling pre-work and pre-paving meetings with the contractor, Hempt Brothers.   It is anticipated that this work will occur during September.
Snow Removal Equipment, HIA: Two international dump trucks with plows, and two tow-behind snow brooms were delivered to HIA during July.  Training for operators and maintenance personnel has been completed.  
Airport Rescue and Firefighting Truck:  The new vehicle came off the production line in July, went through inspection and into testing at the Oshkosh plant in Wisconsin.  The truck is expected to be delivered to HIA in August.

FCRA Construct Parallel Taxiway, Phase 3 (paving & edge lights):  During the last two weeks, the contractor has worked to prepare the aggregate surface of the new taxiway for paving.  Paving is scheduled for Wednesday and Thursday, July 29th and 30th.  There will be a six-hour runway closure on Thursday to accommodate paving within the Runway Safety Area.
Major Projects in Design:

Cargo Apron Expansion, HIA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  The purchase of wetland mitigation credits was finalized during July and will be submitted as part of the airport’s application for a Waterway Obstruction permit.  This project will be bid in early 2021.  

Demolition of Buildings 26 and 96, HIA:  Preparation of bid documents continues.  This project will be advertised for bid on August 23rd, 2020.  The bid opening is October 6, 2020.
South Apron Construction, Phase 1, GRA:  Work continues on design and permitting.  On July 23, the Cumberland Township Board of Commissioners approved a change to the Airport Zoning map in support of this project. On July 27th, the Cumberland Township Zoning Hearing Appeals Board approved variances for vegetative buffer and steep slopes as part of the land development process for this project.  The project is to be bid in early 2021.
Enplanement Report;
Mr. Edwards reported that YTD CXY operations totaled 9,190, down 21.2% vs. YTD 2019.  YTD MDT operations totaled 18,712, down 19.8% vs. YTD 2019.  January to June 2020 enplanements were down 51% compared to the first six months of 2019.  Traffic on all five airlines is down between 37% and 63%.  American Airlines is down 45%, Delta is down 62%, United Airlines is down 63%, Allegiant is down 38%.  Traffic is rebounding from April lows.  May traffic is up 240% vs. April.  June traffic is up 95% vs. May.  Monthly load factors are also rebounding from 10% in April to 66% in June.  MDT is serving 33% of last year’s same day traffic—the US is at 25%.  However, traffic is starting to trend down.  The airlines have started reducing late summer and early fall capacity.  American Airlines is reducing MDT August capacity by 9%.  DFW goes back on hiatus on August 1.  Airlines have started to report 2nd quarter earnings.  Delta says business travel will not return to normal until well into 2021 or 2022.  According to the Morgan Stanley Travel Managers Survey, 85% of employees will not attend an in-person conference in 2020.  According to the Deloitte Travel Survey, 77% of U.S. respondents said they likely would not take a domestic flight for leisure purposes over next three months.  Looking ahead, the revised 2020 forecast is for 330,000 enplaned at a load factor of around 60%.  330,000 enplanements would be about 43% of 2019’s record.  Air Cargo Tonnage for June 2020 was up 9.3% vs. June 2019.  YTD air cargo was down 9.4%.  This is the second busiest cargo tonnage June in history, or 1.2% behind June 1999.  This is a record June for cargo landed weight, surpassing June 2019 by 4%.  Over the same period, cargo airlines have produced 42% for total landed weight, up from 34% in 2019.  
Executive Session:

Mr. Helsel convened an Executive Session at 9:50 a.m. to discuss a Conflict of Interest matter.

Mr. Helsel reconvened the public meeting at 10:01 a.m.  The following action was taken resulting from the Executive Session:

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board grant a conflict waiver to Post & Schell to represent Hertz in all unrelated workers’ compensation matters.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Anderson and unanimously approved with a Roll Call vote.  Dr. Chotiner, Mr. Libhart, Mr. Rodgers, Mr. Tate and Ms. Wright were not present when this vote was taken.
Perfectly Pennsylvania:  Mr. Helsel reported that Mr. Winfield suggested that staff speak to Angela McGowan, Esq., as she reviews and advises SARAA on all issues associated with concessionaire leases.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Leonard:   Mr. Leonard thanked staff for their efforts.  He said he looks forward to furlough discussions as we move forward.  He also thanked the Board for the learning experience regarding working on advocacy efforts for the past 18 months.
Dr. Van Newkirk:  Dr. Van Newkirk said that Pittsburgh Airport recently broke ground to go 100% solar by the fall of 2021.

Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel introduced and thanked the new Board member, Keith Bashore for attending his first Board meeting.  He also thanked staff and counsel for their time and efforts.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, August 26, 2020, 8:00 a.m. 

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 10:02 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

James H. Anderson, III
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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